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Palmyra TeamMates 

Year End Celebration 

for Seniors and the UNL 

Spring Game 

“What I love most about the day is seeing the 
look on the faces of kids who have never been 

inside Memorial Stadium to a Nebraska foot-

ball game; it is so exciting!”  said one of the 
mentors from our TeamMates chapter. More 

than thirty mentors and mentees from the Pal-
myra Bennet Douglas chapter of TeamMates 

attended the 2018 Year End Celebration at the 

Haymarket Saltdogs Baseball stadium at 9 am 
on Saturday, April 21. 

While the event was somewhat hampered by 
the early morning hour and some brief sprin-
kles, the overwhelming mood of the morning 
was excitement.  Seeing so many communities 
come from around Nebraska to participate in 
the Year End Celebration for seniors was very 
encouraging.  Chapters from as far away as 
Sidney, Nebraska, had gotten up very early to 
travel to the event.  Dr. Tom Osborne, legend-
ary football coach at Nebraska and Team-
Mates co-founder, opened the day with a 

warm welcome. 
 
Highlighting the 
event was a grad-
uation ceremony 
for more than 100 
high school senior 
TeamMates in 
attendance. Pal-
myra senior Justin 
Hennecke and his 
mentor, Burke 
Brown, participat-
ed. Justin was 
recognized for his 
time in Team-
Mates with a cer-
tificate, T-shirt,  

and a special medallion; he also had his name 
displayed on the stadium scoreboard . 

Welcome to the 2018-2019 
school year.   As the excite-
ment of the new school year 
builds our focus continues 
to be placed on a number of 
facility improvements and 
upgrades taking place 
throughout the summer 
months.  The primary work 
taking place is completion 
of renovation and construc-
tion at Palmyra Junior/
Senior High School. Count-
less hours of managing these projects are necessary in order to 
make all of this possible. We are grateful for our opportunity to 
work with Cheever Construction, and if you see a Board of Edu-
cation member, an administrator, or a member of our mainte-
nance staff, please take time to thank them for their efforts to 
bring the project closer to completion.   
   
In addition to preparing buildings for the upcoming school year 
the Board and staff have been busy completing or initiating a 
number of projects.   Our staff have had the opportunity to en-
gage in professional development sessions including attending 
the Google summit and work in a variety of curricular content 
areas that will provide exciting and innovative instructional up-
grades for our students e.g. computer coding K-12 and a 9-12 
math readiness project.  We appreciate the work of our staff in 
attending training for Canvas, a student management platform we 
will be launching this school term in place of e-BackPack.  Addi-
tionally, I am extremely proud of our summer school staff who 
spent many hours working to provide instruction to our largest 
ever group of students during the three week session in June.  
Mrs. Walter and our summer school staff at Bennet Elementary 
are to be commended for designing an exceptional program for 
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our elementary students. Also, during 2018-
2019 the curriculum committee will begin the 
review process for foreign language curriculum 
pursuant to Board of Education policy.  The up-
coming year will also be significant as the dis-
trict moves toward ratification of a multi-year 
strategic plan.  Staff and administration will be 
working to complete a myriad of tasks associat-
ed with the action plans for each goal.  Thank 
you to our Patrons, Board and staff for ensuring 
that we are a district that is focused on a 
“Commitment to Excellence” in keeping with 
our District mission and Vision. 
 

I would like to take time to introduce our new 
instructional staff for 2018-2019 school year. 
New staff members include Mr. Heath Johnson 
Secondary Principal, Caitlin Peterson and Ra-
chel Carraher Grade 2, Casandra Hohensee Spe-
cial Education, Zachary Wemhoff K-6 Physical 
Education, Kristine Lamb Early Childhood and 
Andrew Weils 7-12 Special Education.  We will 
also be welcoming Dan Desmond as the Library 
supervisor at Palmyra High School.  Please take 
some time to welcome our new staff to the Dis-
trict OR-1 family.   
 
The high school remains committed to offering 

dual credit courses in our partnerships with 

Northeast Community College, Southeast 

Community College and Peru State Col-

lege.  Courses include but are not limited 

to: Composition 150, academy courses in 

the areas of Health Science, Business and 

Informational Technology, introductory 

education courses, and Algebra.  It is unfor-

tunate that we will be losing some instruc-

tors due to changes impacting the certifica-

tion process for dual credit instructors in a 

negative manner.  The current scenario re-

quires teachers to obtain additional credit 

hours in order to maintain their dual credit 

teaching status.  We are fortunate that our 

staff has gone the extra mile to do that for 

the benefit of our students allowing us to con-

tinue offering dual credit algebra, thanks Mr. 

Maas for your efforts in obtaining this certifica-

tion!  As we prepare students to enter the SEN-

CAP academies available in computer science I 

would like to thank Mrs. Hanger and Mr. Conn 

for their efforts in obtaining valuable course-

work in computer coding allowing our students 

to receive instruction in both the elementary and 

secondary buildings.   Also a special thanks to 

Mr. Jensen for his efforts in developing course-

work to prepare our students for post-secondary math readi-

ness.  This pilot project involves District OR-1, Lincoln Public 

Schools and Beatrice Public Schools.  We are pleased to be 

selected for this work.   

The District remains focused on technology as we begin our 
third school year with the chrome book platform.  They offer 
excellent functionality, price and ease of use in a now 4-12 set-
ting.  We are continuing to augment their use and will be intro-
ducing them to grade 4 students this fall.  I would like to thank 
our staff who attended the Google Summit this July in a con-
tinued effort to provide the latest information and skills to our 
students. The conference was attended by Casandra Hohensee, 
Burke Brown, Rebecca Cunningham, Lisa Dowding, Gina 
Christensen, Carrie Wusk and Cassidy Buescher. 
  
During the July BOE meeting the District OR-1 Board of Edu-
cation reviewed the policy related to bullying.  In that effort we 
continue to place a high level of importance on K-12 character 
education as the backbone of our effort to instruct staff and 
students how to recognize, respond and report bullying in order 
to reduce the negative impact it can have on our students and 
building culture.  
 

The Department of Education has certified state aid for schools 

for FY 2018 ( based on needs/resources).  The chart below re-

flects state aid as certified in the amount of $966,924 reflecting 

a reduction of $302,716 due to valuation growth in FY 2017. 

These changes in the aid formula also serve to move the dis-

trict budget authority calculation from budget based to needs 

based for the foreseeable future.  Budget authority for FY 2018 

has been certified at $7,273,819. 

As I begin my 33rd year in education I would like to wish eve-
ryone the best in 2018-2019.  Continue to take advantage of 
the many opportunities available at District OR-1, be produc-
tive and positive in your relationships and studies.  Working 
together we will continue to move the district forward, GO 
PANTHERS! 



 
As we start the school year Ed-
ucation Corner offers the fol-
lowing tips for success:  
1. Don't attempt to cram all 
your studying into one ses-
sion. 
Ever find yourself up late at 
night expending more energy 
trying to keep your eyelids 

open than you are studying?  
2. Plan when you're going to study. 
Successful students schedule specific times throughout 
the week when they are going to study -- and then they 
stick with their schedule.  
3. Study at the same time. 
Not only is it important that you plan when you're going 
to study, it's important you create a consistent, daily 
study routine. When you study at the same time each day 
and each week, you're studying will become a regular 
part of your life.  
4. Each study time should have a specific goal. 
Simply studying without direction is not effective. You 
need to know exactly what you need to accomplish dur-
ing each study session.  
5. Never procrastinate your planned study session. 
It's very easy, and common, to put off your study session 
because of lack of interest in the subject, because you 
have other things you need to get done, or just because 
the assignment is hard. Successful students DO NOT 
procrastinate studying.  
6. Start with the most difficult subject first. 
As your most difficult assignment or subject will require 
the most effort and mental energy, you should start with 
it first. Once you've completed the most difficult work, it 
will be much easier to complete the rest of your work.  
7. Always review your notes before starting an as-
signment. 
Obviously, before you can review your notes you must 
first have notes to review. Always make sure to take 
good notes in class. Before you start each study session, 
and before you start a particular assignment, review your 
notes thoroughly to make sure you know how to com-
plete the assignment correctly.  
8. Make sure you're not distracted while you're stud-
ying. 

August 14, 2018 

Gather family and friends to enjoy Texas Roadhouse atmosphere and 

food. District OR1 Foundation for Knowledge will hold its annual 

Foundation Family Night. The Foundation will receive 10 percent of 

the total receipt from Panther Supporters between the hours of  

5:00 p.m. and 9:00 p.m.  

Everyone gets distracted by something. Maybe it's the TV. 
Or maybe it's your family. Or maybe it's just too quite. 
Some people actually study better with a little background 
noise.  
9. Use study groups effectively. 
Ever heard the phrase "two heads are better than one?" 
Well this can be especially true when it comes to studying. 
Working in groups enables you to (1) get help from others 
when you're struggling to understand a concept, (2) com-
plete assignments more quickly, and (3) teach others, 
whereby helping both the other students and yourself to 
internalize the subject matter.  
10. Review your notes, schoolwork and other class ma-
terials over the weekend. 
Successful students review what they've learned during the 
week over the weekend. This way they're well prepared to 
continue learning new concepts that build upon previous 
coursework and knowledge acquired the previous week. 
 
 
 

PHS Athletic Booster Bash  

Help us kick off the  

PHS Sports season! 
 

 FRIDAY, AUGUST 17th   
 

Booster Bash will be held in our new gym! 

5:00 – 7:00:  

*Purchase your Booster Memberships 

*Concessions available 

*Purchase decals 

*Visit with Fine Arts  

*Visit with Music Boosters 

*Visit with TeamMates  

 5:30: PHS Volleyball Scrimmage 

 7:00: Program begins! 



The Bennet Back-

Pack Program is 

fully funded for the 

2018-19 school 

year!  Thank you to all the staff and students who participat-

ed in the Extra Mile Walk Fundraiser in the Spring.   They 

did an awesome job reaching out to the communities and 

collecting funds for this program! 

 The Bennet BackPack Program provides a backpack of food 

each week during the school year to qualifying families.  

Qualifying families are those families who participate in the 

free and reduced breakfast and lunch program.   

Qualifying families are invited to fill out the forms attached 

to the newsletter or received the first week of school, and 

mark that you are interested the Bennet BackPack Program.  If 

you have questions concerning the Bennet BackPack Program 

you can contact Mrs. Walter or Mrs. Hall at Bennet Elemen-

tary at 402-782-3535. 

Donations are always welcome!  We are collecting for the next 

school year!  Please send your donations to 1297 G Rd, Palmy-

ra, NE 68418.  Checks are made out to the Palmyra Presbyteri-

an Church with a notation in the memo to Bennet BackPack 

Program.  Thank you for supporting the Bennet BackPack Pro-

gram. 

From Mr. Hoeft: 

District OR-1 will offer Senior Citizen passes to those 
62 years old and older for just $5.  They are good for 
admission to any home contest excluding home hosted 
ECNC Tournament contests as well as the One Act/
Main Stage Plays.  Anyone living in the district can pur-
chase one from Jane in the high school office, or they 
will be sold at the Booster Bash on August 17th. 

The 2018-19 Activities Calendar is live and viewable 
by scrolling to the bottom of the www.districtor1.org 
school webpage to the google calendar.  There you can 
view upcoming events as well as use the “+google cal-
endar” to add it to your mobile device.   

Happenings in FFA: 

Below, Palmyra FFA members work with students 
during Bennet Elementary Enrichment Days.  FFA 
spent the day presenting Tower Garden activities 
and skills. A favorite activity was when students 
got the opportunity to plant seeds. FFA is now 
gearing up for Tower Gardens phase two, where we 
will be conducting Tower Garden planting during 
school on August 29.  Gardens will be revisited 
every three weeks, as they travel to each classroom 
for study.  All classes should be  covered by Febru-
ary. The school lunch program will enjoy the food 
grown by students. Thanks . 

#GROWRURALEDUCATION 
#AmericasFarmersGrowRuralEducation  

http://www.districtor1.org


CLASS BUNDL 

Bennet Elementary School has again partnered with ClassBundl to help you with your school shopping! No lines, 

no shipping fees, and no hassle. Get class bundling from June 1st through the first week of school by following 

three simple steps: 

 1. Go to ClassBundl.com and search for our school.  

2. Order the classroom-specific bundle. 

 3. Supplies are shipped directly to your door with no fees. 

 BONUS: BENNET ELEMENTARY RECEIVES 

FIVE PERCENT CASH BACK FROM CLASS-

BUNDL.COM Purchase at ClassBundl.com 

and you skip the checkout lines! 

Computer Science at Bennet Elementary! 

We live in a world surrounded by technology. And we know that 
whatever field our students choose to go into as adults, their ability 
to succeed will increasingly hinge on understanding how technology 
works. But only a tiny fraction of schools are teaching computer sci-
ence; fewer students are studying it now than a decade ago. Here are 
a few facts from Code.org:  
 
*Computing jobs are growing 3 times faster than the number of 
computer science graduates. 
 
* More than 50 percent of all math and science jobs are for comput-
er scientists. 

* Computer science jobs are the highest-paying jobs for new graduates. 
* Computational thinking is important across all subjects. 
* Nebraska currently has 2,612 open computing jobs (3.2 times the average demand rate in Ne-

braska).  
* The average salary for a computing occupation in NE is $76,542, which is significantly higher 

than the average salary in the state ($44,170). 
* Nebraska had only 438 computer science graduates in 2015; only 15% were female.  

 
We know not every student will have a career in Computer Science, but technology touches every 
field of study in some way. We want our students to have a background knowledge of programming 
and as much technological knowledge as they can. Bennet Elementary has adapted a Computer Sci-
ence curriculum from Code.org. Their Computer Science Fundamentals courses for Elementary stu-
dents has between 14 & 28 lessons per grade that will be implemented in 5 th and 6th over the course 
of a year. Students create computer programs that will help them learn to collaborate with others, 
develop problem-solving skills, and persist through difficult tasks. They will study programming 
concepts, computational thinking, digital citizenship, and develop interactive games or stories they 
can share. We will still be typing and researching in the computer room, but this will be an added 
bonus to our learning. For more information please go to www.code.org  

Join Mr. Malone, PHS students, and your neighbors to save a life. The Dis-

trict OR1 FFA will sponsor a blood drive to be held at PHS on November 8th 

from 1:00 p.m. until 6:00 p.m. Contact Mr. Malone to set up your reserved 

time at Malone.ken@districtor1.net. Walk-ins are also welcome.  

http://www.code.org


My name is Andrew Weils. I will be teaching Special Education this year at Palmyra. I am a graduate of Doane 

University in Crete, NE. I received a Bachelor's in Special Education with an endorsement in athletic coaching in 

December 2017. During my time at Doane I played and coached football and served as president of the Alpha Omega 

fraternity. I am from Lincoln originally and graduated from Lincoln Southwest High School. During my time in high 

school I participated in football and wrestling.   I have a three year old son and got engaged in May 2018. My hobbies 

include playing outside with my son and golfing. I am very excited for this school year.  

My name is Heath Johnson.  I am beginning my 14th  year in Education.  I taught in Rock County for seven years, as 
well as coached football and basketball.  I moved to Banner County in 2011 where I served as the K-12 principal for 
four years.  I then moved to LCC where I was the PK-4 principal for two years before I moved into the HS principal 
and AD position.  I am very excited to continue my education career here at District OR-1.  My family and I have 
been overwhelmed by the kindness of this school district. 

Education: 2003 BS in Elementary Education, WSC  
                    2011 MA in Educational Leadership, Doane University 
Family: My wife Stacy is also an educator .  She currently is employed at Ashland-Greenwood as a HS Special 
Education teacher.  She is also endorsed in Social Studies.  We have five children.  Lincoln is beginning the 5th grade, 
Trinity will be starting in the 3rd grade, and Sierra will be starting Kindergarten.  We also have two foster children, 
Torryn and Tallyn.  Torryn is 18 months and Tallyn is six months.  We certainly stay busy with all of our children and 
all that goes along with that. 

I am excited to have the opportunity to partner with you in supporting your child's education goals and needs. I 
recently finished my teaching certification while working as a Paraeducator at District OR-1 Little Panthers Preschool. 
I live in Bennet with my husband, Josh, our two daughters, Kenzie (5) and Charlee (4), our two cats, Pete and Paw, 
and our dog, Brooke. Our family loves to be outside hiking, fishing, gardening, air boating, and camping. I enjoy 
woodworking tasks and almost always have a project I am working on. 

I have a bachelor's degree in Human Service Counseling from Wayne State College and my Early Childhood Inclusive 
teaching certification from University of Nebraska at Kearney. —Mrs. Hohensee 

My name is Caitlin Peterson, and I will be a 2nd grade teacher at Bennet Elementary. I am excited to say this will be 
my first year teaching! However, I was born and raised on an acreage with my mom, dad, older and younger brother 
right outside of Bennet and graduated from Palmyra in 2014. I’m so thrilled to be back in the district! For the past four 
years my home has been in Crete, Nebraska, where I attended Doane University. While at Doane, I played volleyball 
and ran track where I got the opportunity to travel around the United States to some pretty neat places. In May I 
graduated with a double major in elementary and special education with an endorsement in coaching. Also, this 
summer I started my Master of Education through Doane. I’m ready to get this year rolling, as I will be coaching 
junior high volleyball and basketball as well. Go Panthers! 

Hello District OR-1 Families, 

 I am excited to officially join the staff at Bennet Elementary this school year as a Prekindergarten and 
Special Education teacher. This past spring, I fulfilled my student teaching requirements at Bennet with Mrs. Wusk 
and Mrs. Draeger. In May, I graduated from the University of Nebraska – Lincoln, and have been eagerly anticipating 
the start of the new school year ever since! My summer months have included some traveling, reading, and planning 
my new classroom. I will also be attending some teachers conferences as the start of school approaches. Some fun 
facts about me include: *I currently live in Bennet *My favorite colors are green and teal *Taco Tuesday is my 
favorite day of the week! *My favorite books in elementary school were the Nancy Drew mysteries, Frindle, and The 
Junkyard Dog.  I look forward to meeting you all again in August!   Miss Lamb 

Hi! My name is Rachel Carraher and I am one of the new second grade teachers in the elementary school building! I 
graduated from the University of Nebraska- Lincoln in December 2017 with a Bachelor’s Degree in Elementary 
Education. After graduation, I worked as a substitute teacher for Lincoln Public Schools and Ashland-Greenwood 
Public Schools while working towards my Master’s Degree in Curriculum& Instruction: STEM which I will complete 
in May 2019! I am so excited to be apart of District OR-1 as I am from a small town myself. Being from Spalding, 
Nebraska, I had the opportunity to attend a small school, be active in multiple activities, and really get to know those 
who lived around me. When I chose a career in teaching, I wanted to work in a small town so I could have the 
opportunity to become a part of the community. I am very excited to start my teaching career here at Bennet 
Elementary School!  

Zach Wemhoff is from Allen, NE, where he has been teaching and coaching for seven years. Mr. Wemhoff is a 2005 
graduate of Coleridge High School and a 2010 graduate of Mount Marty College in Yankton, SD.  He and his wife, 
Cassie, have two children, Will (two years) and Avery (five months). Mr. Wemhoff will also be head boys basketball 
coach. 



To Parents of School Bus Route Children:   
...Cathy Fick 

We have been busy working on bus routes for this 

year. Your bus driver will contact you approxi-

mately 1 week before school starts with your pick

-up time. If you are new to the district and re-

questing bus service, please contact Cathy Fick 

right away, so that your name can be added to the 

routes. 

These routes and times may not be permanent un-

til we get everyone needing bus service regis-

tered. Times will vary the first week of school, 

depending on who is riding.  Please be patient.  

After the first week, times should be the same. 

The bus drivers can only wait one minute for stu-

dents to get on the bus, so please have your stu-

dent ready and waiting at their scheduled time. 

This will ensure that the bus will not be late to 

their next pickup or be late to school. 

We ask that if your child will not be riding the 

bus at any time to please call your bus driver, or 

you may also call Cathy Fick  402-780-5636 or 

402-540-2879. If you call my cell, please leave a 

message as it doesn't always ring in certain areas, 

or you can send me a text, and I will let your bus 

driver know. Please try to call the night before if 

possible.  If not, please call at least 15 minutes 

before your scheduled pick up time. Even when 

you call the school, please call the driver as well. 

Phones are answered at school from approximate-

ly 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.   

Please note that when school begins at 10:00 a.m. 

due to inclement weather, your pickup time will 

be approximately 1 hour and 45 minutes later 

than normal, i.e. an 8:00 a.m. pickup time will 

change to 9:45.  Cathy will be providing those ad-

justed times as we finalize schedules. 

If you have alternating drivers for your route, we 

request that you always contact Cathy, as they 

have alternating schedules and do not drive every 

day. This way I can get the message to the driver 

assigned that day. 

We ask that you send a note 

with your child for any 

alternate plans for the 

bus e.g. if they are not 

riding home, if they are 

going home with another 

student, or if they are 

having a friend go home 

with them. If they don't 

have a note, the change 

will not be allowed.  We 

have too many students to 

manage alternate plans safely and confirm 

that parents are aware of where children are being dropped off.  

Parents may call Cathy or their school office prior to 3:00 p.m. to 

make a change in afternoon plans.  No calls will be accepted after 

that as buses may be in route and calls cannot be taken. 

There is to be no food or drinks on the bus except for plastic bot-

tled water. No suckers, sunflower seeds or gum as they create a 

mess that is difficult to clean. No skateboards, no spray deodorant 

or perfume. No calls on their cell phones, unless it is from their 

parents, as it distracts the bus driver and becomes a safety issue. If 

they need to call their parents, they need to let the bus driver 

know. 

Drop off times after school can vary, depending on who is riding 

the bus that afternoon so we ask that you are flexible after school. 

If you have any questions, problems, or if your child has a health 

issue that warrants your driver’s attention, please call Cathy. If 

your child experiences any trouble, please call. We try to watch as 

close as we can, but we can't always see everything as we are 

driving and providing safe transportation for every child. 

Thank you for your help and patience. 

Cathy Fick home: 780-5636 cell: 540-2879 (call or text) 

 
*Load times at Bennet are 7:40 am and leave 7:45 am. 
*Load times at PHS are 8:00 am and leave 8:05 am. 
*Drop of at Legion Hall are 3:20 pm. 
*Drop off at PHS are 3:30 pm. 
*Drop off at Bennet are 4:00 pm. 
 
Bus drivers: 
Cathy Fick, Debi Knorr, Vicki Hillman, Jim Tate, Clayton Maahs, Daniel 
Kelley, Ted Cisneros, Randy Holdsworth, Sharon Dowding, Steve 
Robb,Christal Doran, Randy David  

YOUR BUS DRIVER(S) IS(ARE)___________________________________________________ 

PICK UP TIME IS____________________________ 

BUS DRIVER PHONE NUMBER______________________  



First grade ended the year with a Fiesta!  Earlier in the year, we read a story called Mama's Birth-
day Present.  In the story a little boy named Francisco plans a surprise party for his Mama for a 
whole week.  With the help of family and friends, who all contribute a little something to the cele-
bration, Francisco pulls off a wonderful surprise for his Mama.  We decided to end our year with a 
fiesta to celebrate all our hard work!  The kids each had a turn trying to break open a pinata that 
the high school Spanish students carefully crafted.  Then they all had mucho fun cracking casca-
rones (confetti filled eggs) over their heads.  It was a fun-filled, colorful fiesta!  What a wonderful 
way to end our year together! 

First Grade Buzz 

Mrs. Dowding and Mrs. Hall are looking forward to meeting our new first graders 
at Open House at Bennet Elementary Thursday, August 9th from 5:30-7:00.  We 
invite you to bring your supplies and gym shoes that night so we can label them 
and place them in your desks and cubbies ready for the first day of school!  We 
look forward to a new year filled with lots of learning opportunities and fun!  

There will be a new address in August for POWERSCHOOL.  Please use the following URL to access Pow-

erSchool, or visit our web site at www.districtor1.org. 

On August 1, PowerSchool will be addressed at... 

districtor1.nebps.org  

http://districtor1.nebps.org/


The Most Southern Place in the World-an NEH seminar 

Over 300 applicants, 36 teachers selected, and one happy Mr. Mac. This summer Mr. Mac was selected to partici-
pate in an amazing and intense National Endowment for the Humanities 
(NEH) seminar which was taught at Delta State University in Cleveland, Mis-
sissippi. The week-long workshop encompassed the history, religion, food, 
music, politics, economics, education, 
race relations, and living with Missis-
sippi River in the Mississippi Delta.  

A quick side note: NEH seminars are 
U.S. Government funded workshops 
and seminars that are meant to incul-
cate teachers with content material and 
pedagogical methods to use in the 

classroom as quickly as the following school year.  
Teachers may apply for two seminars, but may only at-

tend one.  

Before the seminar began, Mr. Mac read sixteen books and sundry articles that aided his understanding of the topics 
covered in lectures, documentaries, demonstrations, and field trips around the Mississippi Delta.  

A salient topic in the seminar was the abduction and murder of Emmett Till, the fourteen-year-old Chicago native 
who violated Southern norms in 1955 while visiting his relatives in Money, Mississippi; his death touched off the 
modern Civil Rights movement in the United States. Mr. Mac was deeply humbled to meet Wheeler Parker, Emmett 
Till’s older cousin, who travelled with Emmett from Chicago to Mississippi and witnessed Till’s abduction by J. W. 
Milam and his half-brother Roy Bryant, at the Sumner Courthouse where Milam and Bryant were tried and acquitted 
for Till’s murder.  

In talking with Mr. Wheeler, a clear message of forgiveness (not forgetting) came across resoundingly to Mr. Mac 
and other seminar participants.  A similar message of forgiveness was expressed by Charles McLaurin, a Student 
Nonviolent Coordinating Committee (SNCC) worker in Mississippi during the 1960s, who described the tumultuous 
and dangerous conditions of trying to register African Americans to vote. (Mr. Mac thanked him profusely for his 
service to his country.)  

These are a few examples of the highly engaging events in which Mr. Mac participated, so you might be asking 
yourself, “How will he use this plethora material in the classroom?” Well, many, not all, topics will be incorporated 
into the classroom. From the reading series, Mr. Mac is working feverishly to produce Hyperdocs to help students 
better understand American history in which segregation permeated sports and music through the stories about Ma-
halia Jackson and LeRoy “Satchel” Paige. The topic of intersectionality will be discussed, and students will make 
this simple graphic organizer to understand how each person’s background and experiences influences how that per-
son interprets historical events or a passage of literature, for example. This exercise will be used to help students 
hone their inferential skills beginning with historical photographs then moving on to text passages. We’ll see how it 
goes!  

Mr. Mac & Charles McLaurin 

Sumner County Court-
house 

Early Intervention. Casandra Hohensee 

What is Early Intervention? 

Early Intervention is a free service that is offered by a variety of qualified providers to families who have 
a child from birth to age 3 with a developmental delay or health care need.  

Who provides Early Intervention services? 

District OR-1 has its own providers with specialties in speech and language, hard of hearing, occupation-
al therapy, special education, and psychology. Along with our providers the district also consults with ESU 4 for 
a variety of other services, such as, audiology, physical therapy, and vision specialists.  

Does my child qualify for services? 

If you have a concern for your child's development or if your child has a health condition that will affect 
his/her development your child may qualify for services. After receiving parent permission, professionals and 
parents will work together to evaluate the child. The conclusion of the evaluation will determine if your child 
qualifies for early intervention under Nebraska's guidelines. 



What are some indicators of developmental delay in early childhood? 

 Every child is unique and develops at their own rate. There is no direct indicator of delay, but looking 
at the developmental milestones of most other children it forms a guideline for comparison. A delay in any of the 
areas below could be a sign that you may need to have a child evaluated. This is not a complete list of developmental 
milestones but more information can be found by downloading the Staying on Track Mobile App.  

Developmental Milestones 

By Age 1: 

  

 

 

*Has tripled birth weight and doubled in 

length. 

*Enjoys opening and closing cabinet doors. 

*Crawls well. 

*Stands alone holding onto furniture for 

support. 

*Says "da-da" and "ma-ma" or equivalent. 

*Dances or bounces to music. 

*Interested in picture books. 

*Pays attention to conversations. 

 *Claps hands, waves goodbye, if prompt-

ed. 

*Imitates adult actions such as drinking 

from a cup, or talking on the phone. 

*Offers toys or objects to others but wants 

them to be returned. 

*Pushes away toys, food and other items 

when she/he does not want them. 

*Points to desired objects. 

*Picks up finger foods. 

*Holds own bottle and drinks from it. 

By Age 2: 

  

 

 

*Walks well. 

*Walks up steps with help. 

*Likes to run, but maybe wobbly when 

stopping or turning. 

*Can stack two to four blocks. 

*Feeds himself with a spoon. 

*Tosses or rolls a large ball. 

*Says “No”. 

*Begins to show signs of independence 

and tries to do many things independent-

ly. 

*Enjoys exploring and gets into everything. 

*Gets angry sometimes and has temper 

*Has a rapidly growing vocabulary includ-

ing names of toys. 

*Uses the words "me" and "mine." 

*Uses two to three  sentences. 

*Echoes single words that are spoken by 

someone else. 

*Talks to himself and jabbers expressively. 

*Enjoys singing familiar songs and listens 

to short rhymes or finger plays. 

 *Likes simple pretend play such as wear-

ing hats and talking on the phone. 

*Distinguishes between finger and spoon 

foods. 

*Holds cup in one hand. 



If I have a concern 

about a child's develop-

ment what should I do? 

Make a referral to Ne-

braska's early interven-

tion system by calling 

today at 402-471-2471 

or toll-free 1-888-806-

6287 to talk to some-

one about your con-

cerns. A referral can be 

made by anyone who 

has direct knowledge 

about the child, howev-

er, only a parent or legal 

guardian can approve 

services moving forward 

Nebraska Department of Edu-

cation rule 52: Regulations 

and standards for the provi-

sion of early intervention ser-

vices, title 92, Nebraska ad-

ministrative code, chapter 52. 

(2014). Lincoln, NE: Nebras-

ka Department of Education. 

By Age 3: 

  

 

 

Puts on shoes but cannot tie laces. 

Tries to catch a large ball. 

Can throw the ball overheard and kick a 

ball forward. 

Climbs up and down a small slide by 

him/herself. 

Can feed self with spoon and fork. 

Avoids simple hazards. 

Begins playing with a group of children 
participating in similar activities. 

Names or points to self in photos. 

Joins in nursery rhymes and songs. 

Shows sympathy, modesty and shame. 

Talks so that 75 to 80% of his speech 

is understandable. 

Uses 3- to 5-word sentences. 

Uses plural and increases use of 

verbs. 

Vocabulary of 900 to 1000 words. 

Uses verbal commands. 

Uses plural and increases use of 

verbs. 

Verbalizes toilet needs. 

Asks "What's That?" 

Uses adult pattern of chewing, which 

involves rotary action of jaw. 
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WELCOME BACK! 
The 2018-2019 School Year will kick off on Monday, August 13th for students in grades K– 12th grade.  The first day 
will be a full day of school. 
 

BENNET ELEMENTARY: 
Elementary School hours will continue to be from 8:20 a.m.- 3:20 p.m.  On the first day, parents and students in kin-
dergarten will report to the school cafeteria.  Students in 1st-6th grade will report to their classrooms beginning at 
8:00 AM. 
 
Preschool parents and students will report to the preschool on Tuesday, August 14th for their first day.  Morning ses-
sion will begin at 8:00 a.m. and the afternoon session will begin at 12:00 p.m.  

 
PALMYRA JR/SR HIGH SCHOOL: 
High School hours will continue to be from 8:10 a.m. – 3:37 p.m.  On the first day, all  
7-12 students will report to the high school gym.  Students should pick up their schedules and locker assignments 
from staff members.  Following a short assembly, students will report to their first period classes.  
 

PLEASE CONTACT THE SCHOOL:  
Please Contact the School if your child has been attending Bennet Elementary or Palmyra Jr/Sr High School, and will 
not be attending this year.  Also, if you have moved into the district this summer and your child has not registered, 
please call as soon as possible at the phone numbers listed above. 
 

GETTING OFF TO A GOOD START:   

Summer is nearly over and the beginning of a new school year is in sight.  The beginning of a new school year is an 
exciting time for students and teachers alike.  It is an opportunity to get a fresh start and to take advantage of the edu-
cational opportunities available.  Nearly everyone looks forward to the challenge of the new year, and nearly everyone 
comes prepared to give it their best and improve upon any shortcomings they may have had from the previous year.  
Please encourage your favorite student to make the most of this opportunity. 
 

BUSING INFORMATION: 
Bus routes are in the process of being finalized.  Parents of students who are on country bus routes will be receiving a 
call from their bus drivers during the week before the start of school.  They will give you approximate pick -up and 
drop off times for your children.  If you are new to the district and desire bus transportation, please contact Cathy Fick 
at 540-2879 or 780-5636. 
 
 

PHYSICAL EXAMINATIONS AND IMMUNIZATIONS REQUIRED:   
Nebraska State law requires that all students entering kindergarten, grade seven and all new students from out -of-state 
show evidence of having received a physical examination by a qualified physician within six months prior to enroll-
ment.  Evidence of this examination must be presented within 30 days of beginning enrollment unless the parent/
guardian declares in writing his/her objection to the physical examination.  The cost of the examination shall be borne 
by the parent.  All students in grades 7-12 who are out for any kind of sport must show evidence of a physical exami-
nation before they may participate in the sport.  Physical examination forms are available at the office or online at 
www.districtor1.org.   



Gym reservations for the 2018-19 school year at Bennet and Palmyra will be available starting August 6 th. To re-serve 
a spot at the Bennet Gym you will need to contact Linde Walter at Walter.lin@districtor1.net or Aaron Hoeft for the 
Palmyra Gym at hoeft.aar@districtor1.net with your contact info, activity, preferred practice dates, time, grade level 
and expected number of kids. Groups will need to pick one location as doubling up at both gyms will not be accepted 
due to the large number of requests and availability. Requests will be taken starting August 6th and no earlier by 
email only to the above individuals on a first come first serve basis. 
 

ACTIVITY PASSES: 
Activity pass are available for students and families. These passes will get you entrance into all PHS activities except 
Main Stage Play and Musical. Activity pass prices are: 
$125 for a family pass 
$50 for an adult pass 
$30 for student passes 
$5.00 Senior Citizen Pass for those 62 years and older 
Students 7-12 are required to pay the $30 activity fee to participate in activities at PHS. 
(The family pass does not cover this fee) 
 

IMMUNIZATION INFORMATION for 2018-19 is included in this mailing. 
 

Students must show proof of immunization upon enrollment in District OR 1 Public Schools. Any student who does 
not comply with the immunization requirements will not be permitted to continue in school. Students with medical 
conditions or sincerely held religious beliefs which do not allow immunizations may complete a waiver statement 
which is available in school health offices. Students with a signed waiver statement may be excluded from school in 
the event of a disease outbreak. 

 
ALLERGIES: 
Due to a variety of student allergies, any treats brought into the elementary classroom need to be store bought with the 
ingredients clearly labeled. Thank you for your cooperation with this safety/wellness procedure.  
 
Meal Charge Policy 
 
It is the policy of the District to comply with the National School Lunch Program and School Breakfast Program and 
all other federal grant programs that provide free or reduced meals to qualifying students.  
 
Student Eligibility 
 
Families of students who may be eligible for free or reduced price school meals should submit an application to deter-
mine their eligibility.  Applications are available through the Superintendent or Superintendent’s designee.  As long 
as an application is submitted on or after July 1, the application will be considered current for the new school year.  A 
student may become eligible for free or reduced meals at any time during the school year if the household experiences 
a change in financial circumstances. 
 
Meal Account Balances 
 
The District will ensure that families can check their meal account balances in a manner other than exclusively online.  
The District will ensure that at least one form of meal account payment is free of charge.  
 
The District encourages families to pre-pay without charge for free or reduced price meals.  Notwithstanding the op-
tion to pre-pay, students and families will have a method to add funds during the school day.  Any balance remaining 
in a pre-paid account shall carry over into the next month.  Households approved for free or reduced price meals with 
funds remaining in their meal account at the end of the school year shall receive a refund.  When a student leaves the 
District or graduates, the District shall attempt to contact the student’s household to return any funds remaining in the 
student’s meal account.   
 
Unpaid meal charges may be carried over at the end of the school year as a delinquent debt and the District shall un-
dertake reasonable collection efforts to collect unpaid meal charges classified as delinquent debt, pursuant to and in 
compliance with state and federal law. The District shall maintain records of its collection efforts and, once delin-
quent meal charges are converted to bad debt, its documentation establishing and handling of the bad debt.  



Insufficient Funds 
  
When a check is returned for insufficient funds or payment on a credit or debit card is rejected, the Superintendent's 
designee shall attempt to contact the person a minimum of two times to collect the amount that remains due and ow-
ing.  At least one attempt shall be in writing, either via letter or email.   
 
In the event that an individual’s method of payment is rejected, such person shall be required to pay the amount that 
remains due and owing by cash, cashier’s check or money order, plus a returned check fee of $10.00 to cover the ad-
ministrative expense of having to address the matter.  In addition, whenever said person wishes to make a payment in 
the future, said person may be required to pay only by cash, cashier’s check or by money order. 
  
Notice of this returned check fee policy will be given annually to students and parents via the school website, and may 
be included in newsletters, student handbooks, or postings.   
 
Any individual who attempts to pay any amount to the District by check or credit card agrees to the terms of the Poli-
cy and the returned check fee.  In the event that an individual does not agree with this Policy or is unwilling to pay the 
returned check fee, then such individual must pay by cash, cashier’s check or money order. 
 
SCHOOL LUNCH/BREAKFAST: 
Our lunch accounting system is set up so that each family has a single-family account.  Parents are expected to send 
money to be deposited in this account similar to a bank account.  Their child/children in both the elementary school 
and the Jr.-Sr. High School will be able to spend that money for lunches or ala carte items.  Expenditures will be de-
ducted from the balance of the family account.  The accounting system records when kids eat and how much was 
spent.  When the account gets low the school will notify parents so that they can maintain a balance in their family 
account.  Should the family account be exhausted, students will be expected to pay for their lunches prior to consump-
tion. 
 
Lunch & Breakfast Information 
A carton of milk will be $.35 for K-3 recess milk or for milk to accompany a sack lunch.  
Breakfast prices will cost $1.90 for students in grades K-6. 
Breakfast prices will cost $2.15 for students in grades 7-12. 
Lunch prices will be $2.55 for students in grades K-6.   
Lunch prices will be $2.65 for students in grades 7-12.    
Lunch prices will be $3.70 for visitors. 
 
It will be very important to talk about the menu with your child each day so they are prepared with the decisions they 
have to make when going through the serving line.  
 

Recess Milk Prices and Payments 
The cost of recess milk will be $.35 this year.  Again this year we will include the cost of recess milk in with your 
family lunch bill.  Each day your child has milk after recess, we will charge it to your family lunch account.  You will 
no longer have to pay for recess milk separately.  It is very important that you notify the school if you do not want 
your child to have recess milk, otherwise they will receive milk.   
  

The Breakfast Schedule 
The Breakfast program will start on Tuesday, August 14th.  No breakfast will be served on the first day of school.   If 
you have any questions about the school breakfast program please feel free to contact either school at the numbers 
listed above. 
 
In order to serve more students in an efficient manner, we are going to have students from elementary and high school 
eating in both buildings.  Breakfast will start at 7:30 a.m. at Palmyra High School and 7:45 a.m. at Bennet.  Please 
note that District OR 1 school buildings open at 7:30 a.m. for HS students and 7:50 for Elementary Students not in the 
Rec. Program.  Please do not arrive prior to that time. 
  
Bennet country bus students and junior high and high school students will be able to start eating breakfast at 7:30 a.m. 
in Bennet.  High school and junior high students will be served first, so they may eat and get on the bus.  Elementary 
students from the Bennet country buses will be served after the high school students.   
 



Palmyra town students and country students may start eating breakfast in Palmyra at 7:30 a.m.  Palmyra town students 
must eat in Palmyra and be finished in time for the shuttle bus to Bennet at 8:05 a.m.   
 
Elementary students from Douglas and Palmyra country bus students will eat at Bennet when they get off of the shut-
tle at 8:25a.m.      
 
THE LUNCH SCHEDULE 
Students will be told what time they go to lunch on the first day of school.  Both the Bennet Elementary and Palmyra 
Jr/Sr High School campuses are closed, students may not leave for lunch. 
 
STUDENT RECORD POLICY 
District OR-1 Public Schools is required by Federal law to notify parents of students, and eligible students (a student 
who has attained eighteen years of age), that the school does maintain personally identifiable data on students enrolled 
in District OR-1 Public Schools.  Parents of students and eligible students have the right to inspect and review the edu-
cational records of their child or children and to challenge the contents of the records as inaccurate or misleading.  
 
Any parent of a child or an eligible student who is or has been in attendance at District OR-1 Public Schools who de-
sires to inspect and review his/her child’s education records should contact either the custodian of records at the 
school or the office of the superintendent.   
 
Notice is hereby given to parents of students and eligible students that the personally-identifiable information desig-
nated by District OR-1 Public Schools as directory information is as follows: the student’s name, grade, address, email 
address, telephone number, date and place of birth, dates of attendance, the image or likeness of students in pictures, 
video or other film or medium, height, weight, most recent school attended, position in the group, experience in the 
group, candidacy for graduation, and/or the list of academic and/or activities achievement including, without limita-
tions, honor rolls, scholarships earned, activity honors, and awards earned in connection with current school activities 
or class work which may be published onto the internet. 
Parents of the student, and or eligible student, have the right not to permit the foregoing designation of any, or all, of 
the categories of personally-identifiable information, with respect to that student, as directory information, by inform-
ing District OR-1 Public Schools in writing, within four weeks after the commencement of the school year.  If you 
have questions about the records policy of the school, please contact the office of the Superintendent at 780-5327. 
 
PARENT NOTIFICATION OF TEACHER QUALIFICATIONS 
School districts that receive Title I funding are required to inform parents they have a right to know the professional 
qualifications of their children’s teacher(s).  Therefore, parents in the District OR-1 School District may request to 
know the qualifications of their child’s teacher(s).  As a parent, if you would like to receive specific teaching creden-
tial information about your child’s teacher(s), please contact the office of the Superintendent at 780-5327.  Please give 
the office at least five school days to contact you with information about the credentials referenced.   
 
DISCLOSURE OF STUDENT RECRUITING INFORMATION 
Federal Law requires schools to provide military recruiters and institutions of higher education access to secondary 
school students’ names, addresses, and telephone listings.  Parents and secondary students have the right to request 
that District OR-1 not provide this information to military recruiters or institutions of higher education, without their 
prior written parental consent. 
 
FEDERAL HANDICAPPED CHILDREN’S ACT 
District OR-1 requests your help in locating handicapped children.  The school implements the Federal Handicapped 
Children’s Act (PL-94-142 which guarantees a free appropriate educational program for all children between the ages 
of 0 and 21 years of age).  If you have a student or know of any young person with special needs between 0 -21 years 
of age that is not enrolled in an appropriate education program, please contact either school at the numbers listed 
above.  
 
ANNUAL ASBESTOS NOTIFICATION  
Federal regulations require all schools to inventory asbestos containing materials (AMC) in their buildings and annu-
ally inform patrons and employees of the existing management plan.  
 
The plan for District OR-1 is available for inspection to the general public, teachers, and other school personnel.  The 
plan is available for anyone to look at, or if you wish to have a copy, you may have one within 5 days of your request 
for the cost of duplication. 



The plan for District OR-1 has also been submitted to the Nebraska Department of Health, Divisions of Environmen-
tal Health & Housing Surveillance, in accordance with Federal Regulations. 
 

NOTICE OF NON-DISCRIMINATION:   

NONDISCRIMINATION IN EDUCATION PROGRAMS AND ACTIVITIES 
Palmyra District OR1 does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, creed, national origin, sex or gender, disabil-
ity, marital status, pregnancy, or childbirth or related medical condition or age in its programs and activities and pro-
vides equal access to the Boy Scouts and other designated youth groups.   The following person has been designated to 
handle inquiries regarding the non-discrimination policies: Robert L. Hanger, Superintendent, Palmyra District OR1, 
425 F Street, Palmyra, NE 68418-0130, (402) 780-5327. 

 

PALMYRA JR/SR HIGH INFORMATION 

NEW STUDENT REGISTRATION & 7th GRADE SCHEDULES: 
All students new to Palmyra Jr/Sr High School and any incoming 7 th grader who has not registered should plan to do 
so on Friday, August 10th from 1-3 pm at the high school.   7TH graders who attended orientation last spring are also 
welcome to come to school from 1-3 pm on Friday, August 10th to pick up schedules and locker numbers/
combinations and get reacquainted with the building.  
 

JUNIOR AND SENIOR HIGH SPORTS: 
Sports Physicals 
If you are in grades 7-12 and plan to participate in a fall sport for the upcoming 2018-19 school year you must have a 
current physical on file in the office prior to first day of scheduled practice.  An NSAA form is also needed on file 
prior to the first contest.  Both the Physical and NSAA forms can be found on the school website under the HS Ath-
letics tab.   
 
The NSAA official start for fall sport practices is August 6 th for football, cross country, volleyball and girls golf.  
Coaches of each sport will contact athletes with details on official dates and times of those practices.  Information on 
these dates and times may also be posted on the @OR1_Panthers Twitter page.  
 

PALMYRA JUNIOR/SENIOR HIGH SCHOOL OPEN HOUSE: 
Palmyra Junior/Senior High School  will be hosting an Open House on Friday, August 17 th from 5:00-6:30 PM. 
Please join us and take a tour of the school. 
 

BENNET ELEMENTARY INFORMATION 
 
WELCOME BACK to the 2018-2019 school year. This is an exciting time and I am anxious for students to be back in 
the building!  I am looking forward to working with everyone to ensure the children at District OR 1 Bennet Elemen-
tary achieve their highest potential.  
 
Bennet Elementary uses a school wide positive behavior plan that allows staff to use common language and consistent 
expectations within the school environment. The school will continue to follow the 4 B’s of Learning: Be an Active 
Learner, Be Respectful, Be Responsible and Be Safe. Behavior Matrix’s are posted throughout the school that lists 
specific expectations for behaviors throughout the school day.  We believe that children need to learn in a caring and 
safe environment that is free from distraction and disruption. More information will be handed out at on the first day 
of school or at open house. 
I hope you enjoy the rest of your summer and I will see everyone in August.  If there is anything I can assist you with, 
please feel free to let me know. Thank you, Mrs. Walter 
 

Follow District OR1 news and activities by downloading our iOS or Android 
app, follow us on twitter @ OR1_Panthers, or at www.distrcitor1.org. Please 
notify the office if you get a new phone number (or delete one) to ensure 
we get you called in case of weather or emergency. Finally, keep up with the 
news by looking for a newsletter in your mailbox four times a year.  



BENNET ELEMENTARY SUMMER 
ENRICHMENT: 
 
Bennet Elementary had a wonderful turnout for 
the 2018 Summer Enrichment program.  Our num-
bers this year were at 130 students attending the 
summer school session.  The theme for the sum-
mer was, “Movies.” All grade levels participated 
in math, reading, and writing activities. A special 
THANK YOU to the Palmyra High School FFA 
students and Mr. Malone for sharing information 
about the Garden Towers with the students.  Ben-
net Elementary will have two Tower Gardens this 
upcoming school year. 
 

CLASS LISTS POSTED: 
Class lists will be posted on the windows of the Bennet Elementary gym door and the front doors at Palmyra High 
School entryway on Thursday, August 9th after 3:00 PM. Students and parents may come up to the school and check 
to see whom their child's teacher will be.  

 
BENNET ELEMENTARY OPEN HOUSE: 
Bennet Elementary and Little Panther Preschool will be hosting an Open House on Thursday, August 9 th from 5:30-
7:30 PM. Students/families can meet their classroom teacher, bring school supplies, and take a tour of the school.  
 

KIDS CONNECTION PROGRAM: 
Kids Connection is a health insurance program developed by the State of Nebraska as 
an extension of Medicaid.   Its purpose is to provide coverage to uninsured children 
across the state.  
Kids Connection provides well care for your child in helping to prevent diseases, find-
ing  and treating problems early, and maintaining good health and development.   
  
Regular check-ups include: 
baby check-ups and baby immunizations 

yearly check-ups for school-age children, including school/sports physicals 
immunizations for school-age children 
dental check-ups and dental sealants 
vision and hearing tests. 

 
Kids Connection also provides medical care for injuries and illnesses as early as possible.  This is essential in treating 
or correcting health problems.  Treatment includes doctor's visits, lab tests/x-rays, counseling, medications, dental 
treatment, hospital care, eyeglasses, and specialty service for children with disabilities or chronic health conditions.  
 
Your child's eligibility to have health coverage through Kids Connection is based on your family's income and citizen-
ship.  Children can be eligible: 
 

 if they are under age 19. 
 if they were born in the United States or are legally admitted aliens.  
even if both parents live at home.  
even if one or both parents work full-time.  
even if their family already has some type of health insurance.  
 

Applications for Kids Connection are located in the school office.  Please call the school if you have any ques-
tions regarding Kids Connection. 
 



BEFORE AND AFTER SCHOOL RECREATION PROGRAM: 
Bennet Elementary will continue to offer a before and after school recreation program.  Starting on Monday, August 
13th, for a fee, school age children attending Bennet Elementary may take part in this program. There will be a table 
at Open House on Thursday, August 9th for you to register your child. If your  child will be attending the before 
or after school care program, please stop by to register your child.   
 
Times:  7:00 –8:20 a.m. and 3:30 – 5:30 p.m. We will also offer drop in service for 

 those students that are pre-registered.  Students not pre-registered will not be allowed to take part in 
the program.   

 
Cost:  $2.80/hr per child.  Time kept to the nearest 15 min. increment.  A 

 minimum of one hour’s time will be charged for after school 
 participation.  

Payment: Prepayment in blocks of $25.00 or more. There will also be a  
  $25 non-refundable registration fee at the beginning of the year. 
 
Supervision: Students will be supervised by at least one adult.  Additional help will  
  be hired if needed so student to supervisor ratio doesn’t exceed 15 to 1. 
 
Structure: Activities will be offered such as board games, gym games, computer 

lab time, crafts, and playground fun. Study time and help for those  
that desire it will be available also.   In addition, students will be offered  
an after school snack and be eligible for school breakfast in the morning. 
The cost of breakfast will be additional. 
 

LITTLE PANTHERS PRE-SCHOOL: 
Classes for Little Panthers Pre-School will begin on Tuesday, August 14th.  An Open House will be held on Thursday, 
August 9th  from 5:30-7:30 PM. The pre-school is for 3 and 4 year old students in the school district. There are three 
class sessions. Two morning sessions will run from 8:00 –11:30 a.m., with an afternoon session running from 12:00 – 
3:30 p.m. Each class session will receive a meal and a snack as part of the program. Please contact Erin Formanek at 
Bennet Elementary at 402-782-3535 for more information.  
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